[image: image1.png]< s



[image: image2.jpg]Chesterton

PRIMARY SCHOOL

RRRRRRRRRRRRRRRRRRRRRR



An Active Learning Trust Academy 

Isle of Ely/Chesterton Primary School
Learning, Growing, Achieving Together

LOCAL GOVERNING BODY MINUTES OF MEETING

Tuesday 21st January 2020, held at Isle of Chesterton Primary School
	Present:




Marion Lloyd (Chair)

Toni Jackson (Chesterton Head Teacher)

Helen Davies (Isle of Ely Head Teacher)
Annabel Charles

Stephanie Peachey
Stephen Dove

Liz Wright (Clerk)


	Apologies:

Laura Fielding
Richard Martin

Tim Gingell

Allan Sanderson

David Monk

	


	Item
	Agenda Item
	Action

	1.0
1.1
	Apologies for absence
As above.  4 members are required for a quorum, the meeting was quorate.
	 

	2.0

2.1
	Pecuniary and other interests 

There were no declarations of interest for this meeting.
	

	3.0

3.1
	Chair’s actions 

There had been no Chair’s actions since the last meeting.
	

	4.0
4.1
	Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 11th December 2019
The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed and signed.
	

	4.2
	Matters arising;

Prev 5.2 – The governor information section of the IOE website is now up to date.

Prev 5.2 – HD will pick this outstanding action up from the last meeting ‘AS questioned why the IoE Homework Policy was not deployed to parents as discussed.  The weekly tests based upon homework doesn't align with discussions held at last LGB.  HD/LF agreed that they would undertake some repair communications with parents about homework expectations, and agreed that the ethos remains as what was agreed at the last meeting.’
Prev 7.2 – Following the discussion at the last meeting about recording safeguarding incidents, TJ confirmed that her report was incidents since September, and HD’s report was incidents since the last meeting.  It was agreed that both reports going forward will include the YTD figure.

Prev 8.0 – Following the THRIVE presentation, HD updated governors on progress so far.  A THRIVE lead has been appointed to work full time in school, and will be having training soon to qualify her as a licenced THRIVE practitioner.  In the meantime, she has been setting the room up, and building up relationships with children.  Following the training, she will have access to the on line assessment tools and will begin taking referrals with parental consent.
	HD
HD/TJ

HD/LF


	5.0
	Governor development needs
	

	5.1
	Following David Hilton’s presentation at the last meeting, the governing body were asked to think about and feedback to the Trust, their own development needs.
	


	5.2
	Following a discussion, it was agreed that the following were development needs across the governing body;

· Health & Safety briefing/overview for governors
· A session on how to ask challenging questions

· How to understand and question data, in respect of standard and progress.

AC was keen to stress that the governors are keen to develop their knowledge to help them become more effective governors.  LW will feed this back to David Hilton
	LW

	5.3
	As a result of the discussion on governor development, it was agreed that governors would like to learn more about the curriculum practice in both schools.  It was agreed that LW would put together a programme with HD & TJ for curriculum leads in both schools to have a slot at governor meetings to brief governors on the curriculum areas and strategies used.  The draft programme is;

· March 2020 – Outdoor learning, Annie Hunter (IOE), Faiza Khokhah (CPS)

· May 2020 – Phonics

· July 2020 – Oracy

Governors were also interested in Maths mastery at Chesterton, and could be invited to attend a staff meeting to hear more about this.
	

	5.4
	SP also asked to know more about how the Trust supports the schools.  It was agreed that both HT’s would give a briefing about Trust support in school since the start of the year.
	HD/TJ

	5.5
	SP also asked how CPD was shared across the Trust and the schools, and ML asked about opportunities for all staff, and who doesn’t participate and why?  TJ replied that all Trust statements are written in conjunction with staff, with regard to curriculum intent, and that strengths in teaching are shared across the trust.
	

	6.0
6.1
	Standards/Progress
Chesterton

TJ circulated reports from Target Tracker for each year group ahead of the meeting, these are based on formative and summative assessment.
	

	6.2
	AC questioned why the heading were different for R-Y2, and from Y3 onwards.  The headings for KS1 were easier to understand.  TJ explained that this because the algorithms for KS2 were programmed to show the combined reading, writing maths score in KS2, but this facility was not available for KS1.
Those present agreed it would be better to have the reports in the KS1 format.
	

	6.3
	ML asked what therapies were being used to plug gaps all year groups.  
TJ explained the following;
Reception – phonics

Year 1 – Phonics and basic number skills

Year 2 – Phonics gaps from year 1

Years 2,3,4 & 5 – Inference training

Year 6 – Writing and reading

An experienced teacher is also working on a 1:2 ratio with year 2 low attainers in writing.
	


	6.4
	SP suggested providing a narrative/summary of the data for context.

AC asked if TJ was confident that the data is reliable and how do you know?  TJ replied that the triangulation between; book scrutiny, moderation and the gap filling therapies gave her the confidence that the data was reliable.
	

	6.5
	AC asked if the gap filling was to fill gaps in the teacher assessment framework (TAF) or gaps in the curriculum.  TJ replied that it was to fill the gaps in the TAF, and the age related criteria was moderated through book scrutinies.
	

	6.6
	SP suggested a diagram would be useful to show the different assessment programmes and how they connect.  TJ explained that PiXL was mainly used to identify gaps, and Target Tracker was used to record the data.
	

	6.7
	AC asked about targets were set and monitored for children working below the expectations.  TJ explained these children were working with the SENDco and had individualised targets.
	

	6.8
	Isle of Ely
HD explained that IOE do not use Target Tracker and so all data is on PiXL.  Baseline tests were carried out in September, consisting of a therapy mini test.
Testing was carried out again in December and question level analysis enabled PiXL to identify strengths for the class and for individuals.  It also identified;

· Children at risk/key marginals

· Therapies/interventions to address the gaps

· Children at risk of not getting ‘expected’ at the end of the year
· Children with the potential to get greater depth
The big focus at IOE for KS1 is phonics and reading. In KS2, the year 5 reading was good, but Maths is an area to address.

HD explained that teachers can override PiXL with their own assessments.
	

	6.9
	AC expressed a concern over ‘teaching to the test’ and to keep the bigger picture of developing readers and a love of reading.  HD reassured AC that the reading curriculum at IOE goes far wider than the test.  The test was to check that knowledge had been retained and embedded.
	

	6.10
	SP was reassured that there were opportunities to fill gaps at all levels.
	

	7.0
	Approve Policies
	

	7.1
	CPS Behaviour Policy – except a couple of minor points, this policy was approved.  SD commented that the exclusions policy as an appendix was positive.
	TJ

	7.2
	IOE Behaviour Policy – except a couple of minor points, this policy was approved.  
	HD

	8.0
	Head Teacher reports - CHESTERTON
	

	8.1
	School roll – TJ explained that most of the movement was down to a number of children relocating from the area.  
	

	8.2
	Priorities for school improvement;
· Curriculum, separate books for subjects; history, science, art etc.  This will result in more work produced and children will be more effective at reflecting.
· Curriculum planning for the term in groups; year 1 & 2, years 3, 4, & 5, and year 6.  Progression will be built into medium term plans.

· Focus on subject specific skills, and how to achieve them, e.g. local visits.

· Fortnightly book looks from staff and trust scrutiny.
ML asked how impact will be shown.

TJ explained that impact will be shown through; 

· Peer to peer support book dips, 

· Progression shown in books, and displays of progress. 

· Half termly staff meetings focussing on role play areas and purpose; identified for developing speaking & listening, and developing oracy.  

· A number of staff are taking part in the maths mastery course.
	

	8.3
	Phonics – on track for national average, except for SEND children.
	

	8.4
	SP asked about evidence of ‘intent, implementation & impact’ evidence for each school, and AC said it would be useful for each school to provide evidence of the overall school priorities grouped under the above headings of ‘intent, implementation & impact in the HT report.  ML added that it would be useful to see how priorities link with each other, e.g; how outdoor learning links to reading etc.
	

	8.5
	AC asked about support for staff needing improvement.  TJ confirmed that support plans were in place.
	

	8.6
	Head Teacher reportS – ISLE OF ELY
HD confirmed that the issues from the recent Fire Drill had been resolved, and a new fire drill had been carried out, which was very effective.
	

	8.7
	HD explained that the curriculum intent documents was still under development as the curriculum was being reviewed and revised across all year groups, in conjunction with David Hilton from ALT.  The new format will be subject specific, rather than themed, and will focus on; what children need to know, vocabulary and reading, and testing.
	

	8.8
	· Early Reading/Phonics – There are concerns currently in year 1, gaps are being identified and plugged through the use of the new read, write, inc scheme.  Natalie Godfrey will be focussing on this when she returns from M/L in early Feb.
· Destination reading has been identified as a possible new approach, and this is being investigated.  

· A mastery approach for maths is being developed with the use of new resources.

· THRIVE continues to be developed, with the THRIVE lead undertaking the practitioner training in March
	

	8.9
	AC commented that it would be useful to see the issues grouped under broader headings, and the status of each, including evidence of how this is being achieved or worked towards.
	

	8.10
	HD explained that consistency across staff continues to be an issue, as many staff are new/inexperienced and are still developing as a staff community.
AC asked why consistency amongst the staff was important?  HD replied that a consistency was needed in order to monitor and track children across the school to see progress.  Consistency also creates rigour across curriculum skills, and new and inexperienced staff can benefit from a consistent framework.

HD also explained that in order to create this, subject leadership was being driven in teams; with individual and team responsibilities, and to provide support for all.
	

	8.11
	HD explained that many CPD opportunities were being provided to staff to develop via external and internal, and Trust training.  ML asked what the impact of training had been?  HD explained that there had been improvements in planning and confidence.  Peer support and reassurance for staff was also being put in place.  Some members of SLT were receiving coaching to develop their leadership skills.  HD was modelling strategies in KS1 and year 5 in maths and reading.  A part time teacher was providing booster group support in year 2, and supporting teaching & learning, and planning.  Natalie Godfrey would be supporting KS1 with leadership and phonics on her return from M/L in early February.
ML asked if gaps could be clearly identified, so that we know what we want it to look like, and so we can identify if the strategies have worked.
	

	8.12
	Attendance – figures are slightly lower than reported at the last meeting.  This is mainly due to 2 children being on a part time timetable, and a flu bug before Christmas which affected many children.  There are currently 3 children with persistent absence in year 5; year 5 is a small year group, and therefore the percentages are skewed.
	

	9.0
	Any other business
	

	9.1
	· Kate Yeoman will be returning from maternity leave on 30th March 2020 as Head Teacher of Chesterton Primary School.
· The L3 Safer Recruitment training is on Wed 29th January 2020 at the ALT office.

· AC will arrange an attendance visit to IOE.

· Artsmark – contact SP to register/re-register.
	

	10.0
10.1
	Dates of future meetings
The next meeting will be held on Tuesday 24th March 2020 at Isle of Ely Primary School at 6pm.  Dates for future meeting are as follows;

Tuesday 12th May 2020 at CPS

Tuesday 7th July 2020 at IOE
	

	11.0

11.1
	Items for future agendas

March 2020 
· Outdoor learning environment showcase -  IoE

· IOE Lettings Policy (review of charges only)

· IOE Lone Worker policy (adopt personalised ALT Policy)
	


Meeting closed at 8.00pm

Green – Governor questions/comments
Red - actions
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